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Approved Minutes
Name of Committee: 	Special Education Advisory Committee
Meeting Date:                    January 13, 2025 7 :00 p.m.– 9:00 p.m. (Hybrid)
Chair:                                	David Lepofsky 
Vice-Chair:                       	Tracey O’Regan
A meeting of the Special Education Community Advisory Committee convened on January 13, 2025, from 7:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m. at 5050 Yonge Street
    
	Attendance:
	Leo Lagnado - Autism Society of Ontario (Toronto Chapter)
Richard Carter- Down Syndrome Association of Toronto (DSAT)
Steven Lynette- Epilepsy Toronto
Nora Green- Integration Action for Inclusion in Education and Community
Beth Dangerfield – Centre for ADHD Awareness Canada
David Lepofsky- Ontario Parents of Visually Impaired Children (OPVIC)
Tracey O'Regan - Community Living Toronto
Bronwen Alsop- VOICE for Deaf and Hearing Impaired Children
Guilia Barbuto- Learning Disabilities Association Toronto District
Nerissa Hutchison – Sawubona Afrocentric Circle of Support
Aliza Chaqpar- Easter Seals Ontario
Diane Montgomery (Alternate)- Integration Action for Inclusion in Education and Community
Stephany Ragany (Alternate) - VOICE for Deaf and Hearing Impaired Children
Reese Macklin (Alternate) - Centre for ADHD Awareness Canada
Jessica Miklos (Alternate) – Association for Bright Children
 Alana Bell – Association for Bright Children
Jordan Glass- LC2 Representative
Jean-Paul Ngana- LC2 Representative 
Kirsten Doyle- LC1 Representative
Trustee Aarts
Trustee Patel
Trustee Hassan

Staff
Louise Sirisko- Associate Director 
Nandy Palmer- System Superintendent, Special Education and Inclusion
Effie Stathopoulos - Centrally Assigned Principal, Special Education 
Christine Harvey Kerr - Centrally Assigned Principal, Special Education 
Katia Palumbo- Centrally Assigned Principal, Special Education
Alison Board - Centrally Assigned Principal, Special Education
Elizabeth Schaeffer- Centrally Assigned Principal, Special Education
Tanya Hazelton - Centrally Assigned Principal, Special Education
Lianne Dixon- TDSB SEAC Liaison	
David Cameron -  Senior Manager - Research and Development
Sarah Armson – Research Coordinator – TDSB
Gillian Parekh – Guest Speaker
George Tam – Guest Speaker
Kenneth Jinkinson (Audio/Video) 
Sham Tesfahunei (Audio/Video Assistant)
        

	Regrets:
	Saira Chhibber- LC1 Representative  
Izabella Pruska-Oldenhoff – LC1 Representative 








·     The meeting was called to order at 7:00 pm by Chair David Lepofsky. A quorum was reached.

·     Live Streaming Announcement: The meeting will be live-streamed via TDSB Live Webcast - Special Education Advisory Committee.

·    Declarations of Possible Conflicts of Interests – No conflicts declared.

·    Land Acknowledgement:  Vice Chair, Tracey O’Regan read the Land Acknowledgment.

· Agenda Review/Approval:  The motion to approve the agenda was proposed by Steve Lynette and seconded by Leo Lagnado


Chair’s Report
· David Lepofsky will be writing a letter to the Ministry – a joint letter that will be copied to other SEACs seeking more funding from the Ministry and discussing the success of the Town Hall and concerns shared by parents. This letter will be shared in February.
· SEAC passed a motion in October asking the Board for a more effective/swift avenue for families who feel that their children’s needs are not being met. This motion will be presented to PSSC on January 15. 
· SEAC Chair’s written report was received.
Special Education Review Presentation - Gillian Parekh and David Cameron
The Special Education Review Cycles are part of the ongoing work of the Special Education Department for internal improvement purposes. These cycles will occur every few years to examine different aspects of special education within the TDSB to ensure alignment between student/family needs and programs and placements.
The first review cycle will identify key areas for improvement between Kindergarten and Grade 8 including: 
· student, family and educator expectations and experiences of special education, access to supports, programs, and services 
· the impact of fully self-contained, partially-integrated or fully-integrated programs
· IEP modifications vs. accommodations explored in relation to student pathways, outcomes, and post-secondary opportunities
· A Review Consultation Team will be created.
· A team of TDSB community members will be formed in early Winter 2025 to provide expertise, review findings, provide feedback on the evaluation process and advise on knowledge mobilization. The Review Consultation Team will be approximately 13 members, including two SEAC members
Year One (2024-25) Data Analysis
· The Year One analysis will use data from three Grade 9 cohorts (students who have been tracked from Grade 9 through to post-secondary, using special education information from when they were in Grade 6). Grade 6 EQAO scores will be used to create matched groups of students between those outside of special education and those in special education who are taught in the regular class with accommodations and/or modifications through an IEP, as well as students in partially integrated and fully self-contained special education classes. EQAO scores will serve as a proxy for achievement and allow for an examination of the impact that special education program or placement may have on students’ pathways and outcomes. The analysis will look at Grade 9 credit course average, proportion of Grade 9 academic courses, proportion of university-level courses in Grades 11 and 12, graduation by Year 5 of Secondary School, and confirmation of post-secondary.
Inclusion/Exclusion Criteria for the Year One Data Analysis
· Within each Grade 9 cohort, all students involved in special education will be included in the analysis with the exception of students identified as gifted and students who have been identified as having a developmental disability placed in a self-contained special education class. 
Discussion/Questions
SEAC members shared the following comments/concerns:
· This Review is deficient because it specifically leaves out some students.
· Doesn’t include all disabilities/exceptionalities- students with developmental disabilities are excluded. 
· The plan does not intend to consider the final report of the K-12 Education Standards Development Committee, appointed by the Ontario Government. There is a failure to identify the K-12 Education Standards Development Committee final report at https://www.aodaalliance.org/whats-new/download-in-an-accessible-ms-word-format-the-final-report-of-the-k-12-education-standards-development-committee-on-what-the-promised-education-accessibility-standardshould-include/ as a guiding resource
· It is entirely arbitrary for the TDSB to decide that only two SEAC members may sit on the Special Education Review advisory committee and that one SEAC representative must be from an Association and another must be a community representative. The entirety of SEAC should have an ongoing voice.
· using EQOA scores to measure a student’s progress has the risk of serious disability discrimination – i.e., is not accessible to all
· SEAC is being consulted on this Special Education Review at this point after major decisions have already been made, and not before. The goal and approach of the study would likely have been different had SEAC been consulted earlier in the development of this plan.  
· A concern was raised about SEAC’s lack of involvement in determining the design and methodology of the review, which is now being presented as a finalized plan with minimal opportunities for input.
· Member emphasized that academic metrics like EQAO are inadequate measures of success for some autistic students, particularly those with higher support needs. 
· Families of students with developmental disabilities prioritize well-being, engagement, and community inclusion over standardized graduation metrics. 
· The request was made for outcome reviews to incorporate meaningful humanized metrics such as attendance, engagement, well-being, and individual growth rather than solely focusing on traditional academic indicators, which are ableist since they reduce a student’s contributions to a neuro-normative productivity lens.

Responses: David Cameron and Gillian Parekh
· this review is nested in the Multi-year Strategic Plan
· this is an internal review that explores the broad categories of support to support complete inclusion in the classroom and congregated sites.  
· this will be used as a guide to develop with the Review Consultation Team and work in and within the special education system ensuring students' needs are being met.
· indicated that further analysis and other groups/exceptionalities are to be reviewed in the future
· ensured SEAC members that the other student groups with exceptionalities will be presented in the future
· SEAC members requested a clear timeline for when these additional reviews will take place, ensuring that excluded groups are not indefinitely postponed.

Exclusions - Jim Spyropoulos 
· PR724 needs improvement
·  3 reasons students can be absent from school:
· PR697 Promoting a Positive School Climate
· PR523 Access to School Board Premises
· PR724 – Refusal to Admit
· We cannot provide these reports – we cannot identify students and we don’t run this risk of identifying students.  Parents, School, and the student know if they are on this report.  He told SEAC that TDSB cannot release the total number of students on a refusal to admit, because this would violate student privacy by identifying which students were excluded from school. 
· He also said that for staff to report numbers of students excluded from school on a quarterly basis to TDSB’s Executive Council would also disclose which students were excluded, contrary to student policy. 
· SEAC pointed out that a 2019 TDSB operational procedure requires such quarterly disclosures to Executive Council.
Discussion/Questions
· Quarterly reports for Refusal to Admit are supposed to be submitted to the Ministry?  Has this been done and can they be shared with SEAC?
· SEAC members strongly disagreed that aggregate numbers would compromise student privacy and urged TDSB to reinstate the reporting process to ensure transparency
· SEAC members strongly urged TDSB to reinstate the reporting process to ensure transparency.
· Nandy Palmer previously provided SEAC the procedure and number of Refusals to Admit.  That did not reveal which students had been excluded. The same is the case now.
SEAC members proposed that TDSB should make a public statement on its website that every student has the right to go to school. it should establish and publicize a phone number for parents to call if their child was excluded from school. Principals are sent a form to fill out every month which they must complete, on which they must identify the number of students in their school with a modified school day. It was proposed that TDSB should also require on this form that principals state how many students that month were excluded from school, including informal or “soft” exclusions.
Suggestions included a quarterly report to the Executive Council, possibly providing a phone number for Refusal to Admit concerns and making an announcement that every child has a right to go to school.
· Even though the number of Refusals to Admit was stated to be zero, members indicated that they have heard from a large number of parents who have children excluded.  What is happening and what are the principals doing in schools?
· Families have reported being excluded this school year already, which means that the board’s data is incorrect and/or there is a significant and troubling disconnect between what is happening in schools on the front lines and what management is saying.
Responses: Jim Spyropoulos
· He has taken the points from SEAC and will report on the progress. 
· He assured SEAC that the TDSB will never be a place where a principal says, “You are not welcome to our school” and asked for names of schools so we can address where this is happening.
· He will update SEAC on the progress and will be invited to SEAC to present again.


Town Hall Update
· Very successful
· What can be done in the short term – what is readily achievable?
· Staff asked to address what can be done now
Discussion/ Questions
· [bookmark: Start][bookmark: Complete]Staff indicated that they do not support holding another Town Hall in 2025 or 2026 as the Special Education Review is all-consuming, and staff will not have time to support another session this year. 
· The Review will provide opportunities including surveys and focus groups to get feedback from families. 
· Some SEAC members were concerned that another Town Hall would not be supported this year and expressed strong disappointment.
· If we do not proceed with a town hall meeting, a suggestion was made to invite others to join SEAC, join our meetings, and bring forth topics of discussion
· The chair stated that if staff will not support another Town Hall this year, SEAC will consider its options.
Leadership Report - Executive Superintendent Nandy Palmer
· First offering of the TDSB Special Education Part 1 AQ Course – very successful registrations with 25 registered. Due to the success, we will continue to offer and expand
· Transitions Website – new to the TDSB Website for parents/guardians/caregivers with many external resources
· Suspension Data – the most recent suspension data was shared. There was a decrease in the number of suspensions for special education students
· SEAC members suggested further analyzing suspension trends to ensure that reductions were due to genuine improvements rather than changes in reporting.


Trustee Report - Michelle Aarts
· The policy on the Abuse and Neglect of Students Duty to Report has been on review since 2022. 
· We have a draft with new definitions and going to board on January 22.  
· The draft policy is going out for consultation and Michelle will share it.
· They are looking for comments from SEAC.  

Minutes from December were approved on a motion by Nora Green and seconded by Leo Lagnado.

The meeting adjourned at 9:00 pm.
Next meeting: February 10, 2025
WEBCAST OF THIS MEETING IS AVAILABLE AT
https://www.tdsb.on.ca/stream/archives/SEAC/2025/2025-01-13-SEAC-Webcast.html
Page 2 of 2

image1.png
f

Toronto
o District

School

Board




